

Georgia Southern University
Digital Commons@Georgia Southern

Honors College Theses

2024

The Portrayals of Trans Athlete Accomplishments in Newspapers

Sierra L. Davidson Georgia Southern University

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/honors-theses

Part of the Sociology Commons

Recommended Citation

Davidson, Sierra L., "The Portrayals of Trans Athlete Accomplishments in Newspapers" (2024). *Honors College Theses*. 933. https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/honors-theses/933

This thesis (open access) is brought to you for free and open access by Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. It has been accepted for inclusion in Honors College Theses by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@georgiasouthern.edu.

The Portrayals of Trans Athlete Accomplishments in Newspapers

An Honors Thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for Honors in *Sociology*.

By Sierra Davidson

Under the mentorship of Dr. Nancy Malcom

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this paper is to examine the relationship between events related to trans athletes and their portrayal in the media. This research project focuses on the accomplishment of one trans athlete, Lia Thomas, winning a National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) Division 1 swimming championship in 2022. Articles from three newspapers of differing biases: The Washington Post, USA Today, and Washington Examiner, and one local newspaper of Thomas' competing state, Philadelphia Daily News, were used in this analysis. Emerging themes were identified and codes were developed. These recurring themes and codes revealed differences in how newspapers reported on this event as well as a shared concern for the future of women's sports.

Thesis Mentor: Dr. Nancy Malcom

Honors Dean: Dr. Steven Engel

April 2024 Sociology Honors College Georgia Southern University

Acknowledgements

I would like to begin by thanking my thesis advisor, Dr. Nancy Malcom. Without her guidance and mentorship, I would not have been able to complete this project. I would also like to thank the Honors College and my professors throughout the years for inspiring me to pursue my interests in both Psychology and Sociology. Lastly, I thank my mom, Tracy, and Jesus E. for being my continued support; I would not be the student and person I am today without them being the pillars in my life.

Literature Review

Gender in Sports

Sports have long been an area in which the gender binary and gender expectations have been enforced. Most sports have been gendered due to the feminization or masculinization of particular activities. Football and similarly aggressive sports are expected to be played by hegemonically masculine men, while feminine women are expected to participate in gymnastics, figure skating, and other "elegant" sports. From a young age, boys and girls are encouraged to participate in sports that align with gender expectations. For example, boys are often discouraged from taking dance lessons and are instead redirected to choose a more gender-appropriate sport, such as football or basketball. Comparably, girls are discouraged from choosing sports that require aggression and physical strength, both of which are seen as typical masculine traits. Gender and sports are tightly conflated in society.

Despite the strict reinforcement of gender roles and expectations in sports, women have been able to create their own spaces in sports and have used them as a way to strive for equality. Women have used sports as means to combat narrow views of femininity, as well as gain access to male-dominated spaces (Chinurum et al. 2014). However, this does not mean that women now play alongside men. Instead, many sports, such as basketball, divide players into two separate associations - one for men and another for women. This allows the inclusion of women in sports while still enforcing the gender binary and the idea that men and women are vastly different from one another (Wachs 2005).

Due to this distinct separation of gender in sports, trans-inclusive policies typically focus on situating trans individuals into the already existent gender structures

2

rather than encouraging the upheaval of the binary in sport. Phipps' examination of university policies, rules, and regulations in regards to trans-inclusive sports found that "the gender binary structures are the only legitimate way to organize sport," (2021:93). This limits gender identities and forces trans individuals to neatly fit into the expectations of one gender if they wish to participate in sports. A common theme found when reviewing the justifications for the separation of gender in sports is the "protection" of girls and women (Schmit 2008). This same argument is utilized in defending trans-exclusionary practices. Sharrow (2021) found that these tactics are used in order to maintain the subordination of women and the idea that cisgender, heteronormative individuals are the only individuals that belong in sports. The exclusion of trans individuals in sports is related to the wider division of gender in sports and the struggles of women to gain equality in this realm.

Trans Athletes and Debate Regarding Inclusion

Although most trans-inclusionary policies focus on adhering to the gender binary in sport, there is still large debate over whether trans athletes should be allowed to participate with the gender their identity aligns with. There are multiple factors that influence individuals' views on trans athletes and their place in sport. Flores et al. (2020) found that women and less gender-conforming individuals have higher acceptance of trans athlete sport participation than men and those with higher levels of gender identity conformity. Furthermore, research shows that "those who adhere to gender role traditionalism or those with higher levels of sport fandom are less supportive," (Flores et al. 2020:393). Those with traditionalist views on gender are likely to disagree with trans athlete participation due to disapproving of trans identities and the idea that one's gender identity can differ from the sex they were assigned at birth. Those with higher levels of sport fandom most likely do not support including trans athletes because of the view that they will alter traditions and historical gender expectations that have been enforced in sport.

Moreover, a point of disagreement with the inclusion of trans athletes in sports is related to how they may disrupt the commonly held belief that sport performance is closely tied to one's physical body and sex. In examining the relationship between trans athletes and gender performance, Semerjian and Cohen (2006) noted that trans individuals have become the target of debate and violence "because of their ability to reveal the arbitrary relationship between sex, gender, and the body," (41). If trans individuals are able to perform at similar levels to cisgender individuals, it overturns the idea that a person's biology and physical body determines the amount of athleticism, physical capabilities, and activities one is capable of. This could dismantle the gendered expectations and limits that sport rules, criteria, and associations have been built on. This argument for trans athlete exclusion could also explain why trans women are less accepted in sports than trans men (Tanimoto & Miwa 2021). Bodies assigned male at birth have been considered to be "inherently" stronger and more physically capable; therefore, this has been used as an argument to exclude trans women from sports. Allowing trans women to compete with cis women deconstructs the idea that bodies assigned male at birth are biologically stronger and more capable of performing well in physical sports.

Furthermore, excluding trans women athletes is often justified by claiming they have an "unfair" advantage because of their biology. Jones (2021) researched the arguments often used to exclude trans women in U.S.A. powerlifting and discovered that there is a heavy emphasis on the presence of testosterone to justify why trans women athletes have an unfair advantage over cisgender women. However, in Karkazis and Jordan-Young's (2021) analysis of the scientific data to support this argument, researchers found that there is no scientific evidence that backs the claim that testosterone creates a "sex gap" between athletes. This study actually found that there is significant overlap in testosterone levels between cisgender male and cisgender female athletes. This exemplifies how excluding trans women solely due to testerone is not strongly supported, as there is scientific evidence that proves contrary to this argument.

Trans Media Coverage

With the amount of debate and arguments surrounding trans athlete inclusion, how trans individuals are presented in the media significantly affects the public's view on these issues. Martin and Rahilly revealed that gender simplicity, the notion that men are men/women are women and these categories differ significantly, is commonly used to support bills banning trans inclusion in sports (2023). In a content analysis study by McLaren et al. (2021), researchers found that trans media representation is beginning to shift. Previously, the presentation of trans individuals and characters in the media was narrow and often negative. However, portrayals of trans individuals in television shows and other forms of media are becoming increasingly complex and more positive. McLaren (2021) claims that this is "an important area of future study" and that the shifting nature of trans media coverage can result in revealing the gender binary that constrains every individual in society.

Although trans media coverage overall appears to be changing to no longer oversimplify trans identities, news sources in particular tend to present a narrow view of trans identities. This presents an issue for both trans individuals, who are having their identities reduced, and cisgender individuals who are developing a limited view on gender identities. Capuzza (2016) develops the importance of this by explaining how news has the "power to regulate social identities" and "play a key role in advancing cultural understandings of gender diversity" (93). The negative, limited portrayals of trans individuals and athletes in news coverage harms trans and gender non-conforming youth. Pang et al. (2022) found that negative media coverage of trans individuals impacts gender nonconforming and trans youth directly by reducing their access to gender-affirming health care. This then adversely affects this group's mental health because having access to gender-affirming health care is related to improved mental health (Rafferty et al. 2018). Additionally, research has shown that negative news about gender minorities results in increased stress levels for trans and gender non-conforming youth (Pham et al. 2020). Negative news portrayals of trans individuals directly harm trans and gender non-conforming youth, as well as society as it limits views on gender identities and possibilities.

Importance of News Framing

Due to the importance of news coverage on trans individuals and societal views of gender, it is imperative to understand how trans athletes are currently being portrayed in

news sources. Buzzelli and Towery (2021) found that local and national newspapers tend to focus on sport associations' decisions and rules, rather than discussing the trans athlete themselves. By not framing the individual as the problem, these news sources did not reveal a clear stance on the issue. However, neutrality appears to not be the best approach to reporting on issues that affect an at-risk minority group. Krane and Barak (2012) highlight how positive and sincere dialogue in news reports could directly lead to society developing more tolerance and compassion for vulnerable groups that are discussed in the news. Dubon et al. (2018) noted that policy changes were directly correlated to advocacy efforts that resulted in media headlines. This demonstrates the impact of news and how they frame issues on policies and rules.

Purpose

The aim of this paper is to examine the relationship between events related to trans athletes and their portrayal in the media. In doing so, this research project focuses on the accomplishment of one trans athlete, Lia Thomas, winning a National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) Division 1 swimming championship in 2022 and how various news sources reported this event.

Methods

This study is a qualitative, content analysis research project that examines how various news sources report Lia Thomas' NCAA Division 1 500-yard freestyle win in March of 2022. The ProQuest News and Newspaper database was utilized to gain an overview of the news coverage related to Lia Thomas' NCAA victory. To narrow the

data, news reports from the dates of March 16, 2022 - March 31, 2022, which include the two weeks following Thomas' win, were selected. This research project analyzes news articles from four news outlets: The Philadelphia Daily News, The Washington Post, The Washington Examiner, and USA Today. I used purposive sampling to select newspapers for inclusion in this study. The Philadelphia Daily News was selected because Lia Thomas was a varsity athlete representing the University of Pennsylvania, a university located in Philadelphia. The Washington Post was chosen to represent a left-leaning news source, while USA Today represents a centrist source, and the Washington Examiner represents a right-leaning news source (Sheridan 2021). A total of sixteen articles were selected to be used in this research (See Table 1 below for all of the articles used in this project). I chose two articles from The Philadelphia Daily News because only two articles were written by this newspaper about Thomas' win during the selected time. I used four articles from *The Washington Post* because they were the only articles written on this topic during the selected date for this newspaper. For similar reasons, five articles were chosen from the USA Today newspaper due to only having published five articles covering Thomas' win specifically during the narrowed time frame. Lastly, five articles were selected from *The Washington Examiner*. Five articles out of forty were chosen from this newspaper in order to have a similar sample size to the other newspapers. I chose these five articles specifically because they focused on covering Thomas' win while other articles included various other topics.

After selecting the articles, themes were identified and codes were developed to fit these emerging themes. While reading the articles, I identified commonly recurring themes and noted them as potential codes. I identified nine initial codes in the articles:

"Actual/Real Women," "Biological Differences/Advantages," "Science/Physics," "Erasing Women's Sports," "Followed Rules," "Harmful to Trans Community/Discriminatory," "Fair Differences," "Male Language (Gender Terminology)," and "Fear Mongering/Bigotry (Political Implications)" (See Table 2 below for the codebook developed in this project). These codes captured the language articles used while reporting Thomas' win, assertions that are made about gender and the fairness of Thomas competing, and the potential consequences of her win and the reactions to it. After identifying these initial codes, I performed a second round of coding to apply any potentially applicable codes that were found in later articles. During this second round of coding, no new codes were created. However, this second round of coding was useful because later codes that were developed were applicable to earlier articles. Next, I recorded the frequency that each code appeared and in which articles. From here, I analyzed the codes to draw conclusions on how the various selected newspapers reported on Thomas' win. My analysis revealed three central themes: Pronoun Use/Gender Terminology, Shared Concerns About Women's Sports, and Debate About Validity.

Article Title	Newspaper	Date Published/Author
"Man Edges Out Man for 'Woman of the Year' Prize"	Washington Examiner	March 17, 2022a/Tremoglie
"Congratulations to Emma Weyant, the Real Woman Who Won the NCAA 500-Yard Freestyle Event"	Washington Examiner	March 18, 2022b/Tremoglie

Table	1	Antia	1
Table	1.	Artic	ies

"Physics, Independent of	Washington Examiner	March 18, 2022/Lowe
Biological Reality, Explains Why Lia Thomas's Victory Over Women is Rigged"		
"Finally, More People Are Speaking Out Against the Damage Being Done to Women's Sports"	Washington Examiner	March 31, 2022c/Tremoglie
"Lauren Boebert Courageously Acknowledges Emma Weyant asd the NCAA's Fastest Woman in the 500-Yard Freestyle"	Washington Examiner	March 30, 2022d/Tremoglie
"Trans Swimmer Lia Thomas Winning NCAA Title Should Spark Legitimate Debate, Not Hate"	USA Today	March 18, 2022a/Wolken
"Penn Swimmer Lia Thomas Becomes First Trans Woman to Win NCAA Swimming Championship"	USA Today	March 18, 2022/Gilbert
"Trans Swimmer Lia Thomas Finishes Fifth in Bid for Second NCAA Championship"	USA Today	March 18, 2022b/Wolken
"Gov. Ron DeSantis Proclamation: Florida Swimmer Who Lost to Trans Athlete is 'Rightful Winner'"	USA Today	March 22, 2022/Anderson & Herald-Tribune
"Caitlyn Jenner Says Trans Swimmer Lia Thomas is Not the 'Rightful Winner' of NCAA Title"	USA Today	March 24, 2022/Henderson
"A Swimmer Swamped by	The Washington Post	March 17, 2022/Jenkins

the Fears of Others"		
"Thomas Makes History in the Pool"	The Washington Post	March 18, 2022a/Carpenter
"Thomas Leaves Questions in Wake as College Career Ends"	The Washington Post	March 21, 2022b/Carpenter
"Fair Play"	The Washington Post	March 28, 2022/The Washington Post
"Champion Lia Thomas Makes History"	Philadelphia Daily News	March 18, 2022a/Rushing
"Penn's Thomas Didn't Dominate"	Philadelphia Daily News	March 22, 2022b/Rushing

Table 2. Codebook

Code		Explanation	Example	Frequency
1.	Actual/Real Women	Transgender women are not "actual/real" women.	"Only actual women should win any 'Woman of the Year' awards," (W.E. 1)	13 Total 6 Articles
2.	Biological Differences/ Advantage	There are fundamental biological differences between people born male that give them advantages.	"Significant biological advantages that men have, even after hormone therapy," (W.E. 1)	16 Total 8 Articles
3.	Science/ Physics	It is science that trans athletes have an advantage.	"It's pure physics that rigs the game for Lia," (W.E. 3)	7 Total 3 Articles
4.	Erasing/ Harming Women's Sports	By allowing trans women to participate in sports, women's sports are at	"Women's sports are at risk of disappearing," (USA 1)	11 Total 8 Articles

		threat/risk being erased.		
5.	Followed Rules	Thomas followed NCAA rules; issues should be with these regulations, not athletes' personally.	"Thomas is only doing what the NCAA allowed her to do," (USA 1)	5 Total 3 Articles
6.	Harmful to Trans Community/ Discriminat ory	The negative reactions and backlash against Thomas competing/winning is discriminatory and harmful.	"To exclude trans athletes from elite competition is wrong, harmfully so," (W.P. 1)	6 Total 4 Articles
7.	Fair Differences	The difference between Thomas and other swimmers is fair and does not give her an inherent advantage.	"She didn't break any records. Her race times were not extraordinary," (P.D.N. 2)	11 Total 5 Articles
8.	Men/Male (Gender Terminolog y)	Asserts that Thomas/trans women are men.	"The man racing as a woman," (W.E. 1)	15 Total 5 Articles
9.	Fear Mongering/ Bigotry	Negativity/ disagreement with Thomas competing and winning is fueled by fear mongering and bigotry.	"Ignorance and bigotry that lies at the heart of these bills," (W.P. 4)	4 Total 3 Articles

Findings

Pronoun Use/Gender Terminology

How each newspaper reports Thomas' win differs in the language used to

describe Thomas and her gender identity. Notably, the Washington Examiner is the only

newspaper that consistently referred to Thomas as a man or male athlete. Additionally, each of the five articles from the *Washington Examiner* used the male gender terminology, without referring to Thomas by her self-identified gender. They asserted, "Lia is not a woman, but a man identifying as a woman," (Tremoglie 2022b). This indicates that the language used in this newspaper asserts that Lia Thomas is a man. Contrasting from this, *USA Today, The Washington Post*, and *Philadelphia Daily News* all affirmed Thomas' gender and referred to her as a woman and used the appropriate she/her pronouns, never once using masculine gender terminology to refer to Thomas' identity.

Along with this, some articles made a distinction between Thomas and "real" or "actual" women. This is primarily found in articles from the *Washington Examiner*; although, two articles from *USA Today* report claims about Thomas not being the rightful winner due to her identity as a transgender woman. The articles from the *Washington Examiner* differ from these *USA Today* articles, however, by reinforcing the idea that trans women are not real women. They argue that Thomas is a "man racing as a woman", and should not be allowed to compete alongside other women in NCAA competitions (Tremoglie 2022a). On the other hand, *USA Today* only reports statements that the governor of Florida made claiming that Thomas was not the rightful winner due to her gender identity. Anderson and Herald-Tribune, *USA Today* authors wrote, "The governor's proclamation states that 'since she is a native Floridian from Sarasota, I, Ron DeSantis, Governor of the State of Florida, do hereby declare in Florida that Emma Weyant is the rightful winner of the 2022 NCAA Division I Women's 500-yard

Freestyle," (2022). The authors of the *USA Today* articles did not invalidate Thomas' gender, contrasting from the *Washington Examiner* articles.

Shared Concerns About Women's Sports

A common concern that is expressed throughout articles in each newspaper is the potential impacts of including trans individuals in women's sports. The perspectives on this concept vary between the newspapers, however. *The Washington Post* approaches this topic by discussing the benefits of the changing structure of women's sports. These articles highlight the ability for the NCAA, as well as athletes, to experience growth and be provided with opportunities for exploration. The authors for *The Washington Post* articles take the stance that college sports are "supposed to be about exploring who you are," (Jenkins 2022). They argue that including Lia Thomas in these competitions is not preventing this, and, therefore, she should be allowed to compete in NCAA competitions.

Contrary to this, the *Washington Examiner* voices the concern that allowing Thomas to participate at all is detrimental to women's sports. They believe that allowing transgender persons to compete in women's sport is inherently harmful and that there is a need to save women's sports. The articles from the *Washington Examiner* that covered this topic claim that Thomas' participation "threatens the very existence of women's sports, which were created in order to make up for that biological advantage," (Tremoglie 2022c).

All of the newspapers appear to acknowledge the value of having women's sports. They accomplish this through showing shared concerns about the integrity and endurance of the women's sports sector. Rushing elaborates on this concern through writing, "The participation of Thomas, a 22-year-old transgender woman, was held up by some as 'the beginning of the end of women's sports.' Yet ultimately, out of the meet's 18 events, Thomas won one race and placed in the top eight in two others," (2022b). They differ in how they believe Thomas, and other trans people, participating in college sports will impact this institution. The *Washington Examiner* insists that including trans individuals in women's sports will devalue and erase women's sports altogether. The other newspapers, particularly *The Washington Post*, have a more encompassing perspective of women's sports and see potential areas of growth and development for including trans people in college sports.

Debate About Validity

Several articles brought up concerns about the biological and physical difference between transgender and cisgender athletes. This is chiefly found in the *Washington Examiner* articles, in which they argue that there are innate biological and physiological differences between people assigned male at birth and people assigned female at birth. Lowe, an author for a *Washington Examiner* article, makes the claim that "Lia's body is clearly not that of a biological woman", and that it is "pure physics that rigs the game for Lia Thomas," (2022). They argue that these differences are unable to be altered enough with hormone therapy and that including trans individuals in women's sports competitions is unfair; Tremoglie states that men have significant biological advantages, "even after hormone therapy," and are "taking away opportunities from actual women and thus harming women's sports," (2022a). They assert that including trans individuals in sport competitions is scientifically wrong and is harmful to the women's sports institution.

Differing from this, The Washington Post and Philadelphia Daily News articles argue that the differences between trans athletes and cisgender athletes are fair and Thomas has a right to compete with other athletes. They support this claim by referencing cisgender female athletes who are larger than Thomas, such as the athlete Missy Franklin, who "is 6-foot-2 and 165 pounds," (Jenkins 2022). An article from The Washington Post also explains how having a larger body might actually disadvantage someone in swimming competitions, according to a medical physicist, Joanna Harper: "A larger skeleton is actually harder to aerobically push after the muscle loss of hormone therapy," (2022). Lastly, Rushing, an author for a *Philadelphia Daily News* article, highlights how ordinary Thomas' performance was: "She didn't break any records. Her race times were not extraordinary," (2022b). The authors of these articles demonstrate how cisgender athletes can have similar body compositions, highlight how Thomas' body may actually disadvantage her, and note the ordinary performance of Lia Thomas in order to support their claim that trans athletes should be allowed to compete with other athletes of their gender.

There is also debate about the NCAA rules allowing Lia Thomas to compete. Both *USA Today* and *Philadelphia Daily News* explain that any disagreement with Thomas competing should be with the rules that have been established by the NCAA, not with Lia Thomas herself. As a *USA Today* article explains, "Thomas is only doing what the NCAA allowed her to do, based on the rules it had in place when the season began," (Wolken 2022a). Furthermore, Rushing, an author for *Philadelphia Daily News*, reports

16

on opinions of the public by writing, "One such mother of a swimmer who competed against Thomas said her frustration was with the NCAA. 'It's the NCAA rule. It's not [Thomas'] fault, she's doing what she's allowed to do'," (2022a). Articles from the *Washington Examiner* appear to be in opposition with this idea and write against both Lia and the NCAA regulations. Tremoglie writes, "When large organizations like the NCAA and the Ivy League support men identifying as women, they do so at the expense of actual women," (2022c). Despite these differences, it is apparent that there is a desire for more science to back up allowing transgender individuals to compete alongside cisgender women is apparent across multiple newspapers.

Discussion/Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative study was to explore how various newspaper outlets report the accomplishments of trans athletes, with special consideration of how political bias may impact the language and nature of reporting these events. This goal was accomplished through examining how four news sources (*The Philadelphia Daily News, Washington Examiner; USA Today,* and *The Washington Post*) reported Lia Thomas' National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) Division 1 swimming championship win in 2022. Three main themes emerged from this analysis: Pronoun Use/Gender Terminology, Shared Concerns About Women's Sports, and Debate About Validity.

I found that the right-leaning source, *Washington Examiner*, differed the most significantly from the other sources. The newspaper articles from *Washington Examiner* consistently perpetuated the idea that assigned sex at birth determined a person's gender

and that there was inherently a biological/physical advantage that was granted to people assigned male at birth in comparison to those assigned female at birth. Through this concept, they argued that Lia Thomas, and therefore other trans athletes, did not have a place in women's sports as they were not "real/actual" women. They also centered the idea that trans inclusion was undoubtedly harmful to women's sports as an institution. In contrast to this, the other outlets mostly used appropriate gender terminology and pronoun usage when referring to Thomas. They focused on how trans inclusion was fair and the benefit this inclusion could bring to women's sports. I infer that this difference in discussion about Thomas' gender and win is likely due to political bias variation between the news outlets.

On the other hand, articles from each news source appeared to share the concern about the changing field of women's sports and the desire to keep this institution protected. However, where the *Washington Examiner* saw a threat in the inclusion of trans athletes, the other outlets often saw the advantage in including Thomas. In defense of including Thomas, Jenkins writes, "Does our current collegiate model, with its inclusion of Thomas and other trans athletes, call forth competition that is interesting, meaningful and valuable? The answer is yes," (2022). All of the newspaper outlets appear to acknowledge the value of having women's sports and share a concern with ensuring the integrity of this institution. This highlights a point of agreement between these often conflicting outlets and that this could potentially reveal some unison. This agreement between differing sources could lead to the advancement and understanding of the role trans athletes can play in sports. This demonstrates the need for extensive more research to be completed on the effects of trans inclusion in sports. In particular, there needs to be more scientific support behind the physical differences, or lack of, between trans and cis athletes and how this could impact their performance within their sport. The social implications of this inclusion on both other athletes and society as a whole should be explored in more depth as well.

In closing, this research can support the advancement of understanding how trans individuals are seen by the public. In addition, it can specifically reveal how trans athletes are reported on and how their accomplishments may be viewed differently depending on the news outlet that is reporting on the event. It also highlights several areas of future research, such as how other trans accomplishments are reported on, the potential need for more scientific support for trans inclusion in sports, and how women's sports as an institution can be adequately preserved while progressing into a more accepting, inclusive future.

Limitations

Although the findings of this research can have important implications in an expanding, dynamic area of research, there are multiple limitations. First, the overall sample size was relatively small. Only sixteen articles were analyzed in this project. Furthermore, only four newspaper outlets were selected to be analyzed. Another weakness of this study was that it only explored one event. Other sports, levels of competition, and regions may be reported on differently. Specifically, student trans athletes have been largely discussed in the news. There is much debate on what rules should be implemented in elementary, middle, and high schools concerning trans athlete

inclusion in school sports. Future research should focus on these varying areas as well as how accomplishments from trans individuals are reported outside of sports.

References

- Anderson, Zac and Sarasota Herald-Tribune. 2022. "Gov. Ron DeSantis Proclamation: Florida Swimmer Who Lost to Trans Athlete is 'Rightful Winner'." USA Today, March 22.
- Buzzelli, Nicholas R. and Nathan A. Towery. 2021. "Interscholastic Inclusion: Local and National News Framing of High School Transgender Athletes." *Newspaper Research Journal* 42(4):469-486.
- Capuzza, Jamie Colette. 2016. "Improvements Still Needed for Transgender Coverage." Newspaper Research Journal 37(1):82-94.
- Chinurum, Joy N., Lucas O. OgunjImi, and Charles B. O'Neill. 2014. "Gender and Sports in Contemporary Society." *Journal of Educational and Social Research* 4(7):25-30.
- Dubon, Mary E., Kristin Abbott, and Rebecca L. Carl. 2018. "Care of the Transgender Athlete." *Current Sports Medicine Reports* 17(12):410-418.
- Flores, Andrew R., Donald P. Haider-Markel, Daniel C. Lewis, Patrick R. Miller, Barry L. Tadlock, and Jami K. Taylor. 2020. "Public Attitudes about Transgender Participation in Sports: The Roles of Gender, Gender Identity Conformity, and Sports Fandom." Sex Roles 83:382-398.
- Jenkins, Sally. 2022. "A Swimmer Swamped by the Fears of Others," *The Washington Post*, March 17.
- Jones, C.J. 2021. "Unfair Advantage Discourse in USA Powerlifting: Toward a Transfeminist Sports Studies." *Transgender Studies Quarterly* 8(1):58-74.

- Karkazis, Katrina and Rebecca Jordan-Young. 2015. "Debating a Testosterone 'Sex Gap'." *Science* 348(6237):858-860.
- Krane, Vikki and Katie Sullivan Barak. 2012. "Current Events and Teachable Moments: Creating Dialog About Transgender and Intersex Athletes." *Journal of Physical Education, Recreation & Dance* 83(4):38-43.
- Lowe, Tiana. 2022. "Physics, Independent of Biological Reality, Explains Why Lia Thomas's Victory Over Women is Rigged," *Washington Examiner*, March 18.
- Martin, Kimberly and Elizabeth Rahilly. 2023. "Value Frames in Discourse Supporting Transgender Athlete Bans," *Discourse & Society* 34(6):1-20.
- McLaren, Jackson Taylor, Susan Bryant, and Brian Brown. 2021. "See Me! Recognize Me!' An Analysis of Transgender Media Representation." *Communication Quarterly* 69(2):172-191.
- Pang, Ken C., Monsurul Hoq, and Thomas D. Steensma. 2022. "Negative Media Coverage as a Barrier to Accessing Care for Transgender Children and Adolescents." *JAMA Network Open* 5(2).
- Pham, An, Anthony R. Morgan, Hannah Kerman, Katie Albertson, Julia M. Crouch,
 David J. Inwards-Breland, Kym R. Ahrens, and Parisa Salehi. 2020. "How Are
 Transgender and Gender Nonconforming Youth Affected by the News? A
 Qualitative Study." *Journal of Adolescent Health* 66(4)478-483.
- Phipps, Catherine. 2021. "Thinking Beyond the Binary: Barriers to Trans* Participation in University Sport." *International Review for the Sociology of Sport* 56(1):81-96.
- Rafferty, Jason, Michael Yogman, Rebecca Baum, Thresia B. Gambon, Arthur Lavin, Gerri Mattson, Lawrence Sagin Wissow, Cora Breuner, Elizabeth M. Alderman,

Laura K. Grubb, Makia E. Powers, Krishna Upadhya, Stephenie B. Wallace, Lynn Hunt, Anne Teresa Gearhart, Christopher Harris, Kathryn Melland Lowe, Chadwick Taylor Rodgers, and Ilana Michelle Sherer. 2018. "Ensuring Comprehensive Care and Support for Transgender and Gender-diverse Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics* 142(4).

- Rushing, Ellie. 2022a. "Champion Lia Thomas Makes History," *Philadelphia Daily News*, March 18.
- Rushing, Ellie. 2022b. "Penn's Thomas Didn't Dominate: NCAA SWIMMING," *Philadelphia Daily News*, March 22.
- Semerjian, Tamar Z. and Jodi. H. Cohen. 2006. "FTM Means Female to Me': Transgender Athletes Performing Gender." Women in Sport and Physical Activity Journal 15(2):28-43.
- Schmit, Emily M. 2008."For Her Own Good: Legal Justifications Used to Exclude Women & Girls From Sports." MA thesis, Department of Women's Studies, University of Arizona.
- Sharrow, Elizabeth A. 2021. "Sports, Transgender Rights and the Bodily Politics of Cisgender Supremacy." *Laws* 10(3):63.
- Sheridan, Jake. 2021. "Should You Trust Media Bias Charts?" Retrieved Nov. 16, 2023. (https://www.poynter.org/fact-checking/media-literacy/2021/should-you-trust-me dia-bias-charts/).
- Tanimoto, Chikako and Koji Miwa. 2021. "Factors Influencing Acceptance of Transgender Athletes." *Sport Management Review* 24(3):452-474.

- Tremoglie, Christopher. 2022a. "Man Edges Out Man for 'Woman of the Year' Prize," *Washington Examiner*, March 17.
- Tremoglie, Christopher. 2022b. "Congratulations to Emma Weyant, the Real Woman Who Won the NCAA 500-Yard Freestyle Event," *Washington Examiner*, March 18.
- Tremoglie, Christopher. 2022c. "Finally, More People Are Speaking Out Against the Damage Being Done to Women's Sports," *Washington Examiner*, March 31.
- Wachs, Faye L. 2005. "The Boundaries of Difference: Negotiating Gender in Recreational Sport." *Sociological Inquiry* 75(4):527-547.
- Wolken, Dan. 2022. "Trans Swimmer Lia Thomas Winning NCAA Title Should Spark Legitimate Debate, Not Hate," USA Today, March 18.